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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COYCHURCH CREMATORIUM JOINT COMMITTEE HELD IN 
COMMITTEE ROOM 2/3, CIVIC OFFICES, ANGEL STREET, BRIDGEND ON FRIDAY, 19 
SEPTEMBER 2014 AT 2.00PM 

Present: 
 

Councillor C L Jones - Chairperson in the Chair 
 

Representing Bridgend County Borough Council 
 
Councillor E Dodd 
Councillor A Owen 
Councillor D R Pugh 
Councillor C Westwood 
Councillor P J White 
 
Representing Rhondda Cynon Taff County Borough Council 
 
Councillor R K Turner 
 
Representing Vale of Glamorgan Council 
 
Councillor K J Geary 
Councillor G John 
 
Officers: 
 
Z Shell  - Head of Neighborhood Services 
S Hooper - Bereavement Services Manager 
J Hamilton - Crematorium Manager and Registrar 
F Mantle - Finance Manager Technical and Corporate 
A Rees  - Senior Democratic Services Officer - Committees 
          
69 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 

Apologies for absence were received from the following Members for the reasons so 
stated: 
 
Councillor E Hacker - Unwell 
Councillor B Stephens - Other Council Business 
 

70 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
         None. 
 
71 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
RESOLVED:   That the minutes of the Coychurch Crematorium Joint Committee of 

the 13 June 2014 were approved as a true and accurate record. 
 
72    APPOINTMENT OF CLERK AND TECHNICAL OFFICER  
 
 The Bereavement Services Manager introduced to the Committee Mr Zac Shell who had 

recently taken up the position of Head of Neighbourhood Services.  
 
 The Bereavement Services Manager reported on a proposal to appoint a Clerk and 

Technical Officer in line with Clause 7 of the Memorandum of Agreement.  She stated that 
the role of Clerk and Technical Officer had historically been carried out by the Head of 
Street Scene and following his resignation, the role of Clerk and Technical Officer had 
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been temporarily undertaken by the Group Manager Street Works.  A replacement Head 
of Service had now been appointed into the re-designated post of Head of Neighbourhood 
Services. 

 
RESOLVED: That the Head of Neighbourhood Services be appointed as the Clerk and 

Technical Officer to the Coychurch Crematorium Joint Committee. 
 
73 RECYCLING OF METALS SCHEME DONATIONS 
 
 The Bereavement Services Manager presented a report, which sought nominations and 

approval of organisations to receive charitable funding from the Institute of Cemetery and 
Crematorium  Management (ICCM) Scheme for the recovery of metals arising from 
cremations. 

 
 She reported that the crematorium participated in a national scheme for the Recycling of 

Metals, which were derived from cremation processes.  Any surplus monies after 
deduction of costs from the sale of metals were distributed to charities associated with 
bereavement services, via the ICCM.  The charities which receive support are nominated 
by member authorities of the Institute.  The Joint Committee had previously supported 
applications from CRUISE (West) and Bridgend Samaritans.   

    
 The Bereavement Services Manager reported that currently, the nomination of charities to 

benefit from the sale of metals were presented year on year to Committee for 
consideration and whilst every effort was made to ensure that equitable arrangements 
were in place, this approach could lead to an uneven distribution of the funding between 
the partner councils to the Joint Committee.  She stated that in order to overcome this, it 
was proposed that a more proactive approach be undertaken in seeking funding 
opportunities for local charities and which would also be more efficient.  It was proposed 
that the Joint Committee considers a list of organisations it wishes to support and to rotate 
these on a cyclical basis.  The suggested charities are:- 

 

• Eye to Eye (RCT) 

• Macmillan Cancer Support 

• Bridgend Samaritans 

• CRUSE. 
 
The Bereavement Services Manager reported that nominations would be for one charity 
per year and that further nominations were requested from the Joint Committee to be 
added to the list.   
 
RESOLVED:   That the above charities be supported and Y Bont be added to the list for 

funding from the National Recycling of Metal Scheme and that Members of 
the Joint Committee be requested to nominate further charities. 

 
74 GREEN FLAG AWARD 
 
 The Bereavement Services Manager reported on a successful application by the Crematorium for 

a Green Flag Award in 2014.  She stated that the Green Flag Award is a benchmark national 
standard for parks and open spaces and green spaces in England and Wales.  The Crematorium 
received its first Award in 2010 and had been awarded annually thereafter. A re-submission for 
the Green Flag Award was made in January 2014 and Awards were formally announced in July 
2014. 

 
 The Bereavement Services Manager reported that the Crematorium had once again been 

successful in securing this nationally recognised award for the standards of care and 
maintenance within the grounds of the Crematorium, confirming the commitment to maintaining  
high standards which could be appreciated by all visitors.  She stated that the Award required an 
annual application and a further submission would be made in January 2015.  
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RESOLVED:  That :- 
 
 (1) The Joint Committee noted the success of the Crematorium in securing the 

Green Flag Award for 2014. 
 
 (2) The Joint Committee congratulated the staff at the Crematorium for 

impressive grounds. 
 
75 STAFFING ISSUE 
 
 The Bereavement Services Manager reported that at the end of September, the Crematorium’s 

Organist/General Assistant will retire after 40 years’ service and had proved an asset to the 
services held at the crematorium and would be sadly missed.  She stated that the Organist 
assists with the administration processes and especially the co-ordination of music for each 
service, which is an integral part of the facilities ongoing reputation and value to the public and 
the bereaved.  The ongoing commitment to providing this level of service is core to the Business 
Model and services of the Crematorium.  

 
RESOLVED: (1) The Joint Committee noted the retirement of the Crematorium’s 

Organist/General Assistant and approved the recruitment of a replacement.  
 
 (2) That a letter be sent on behalf of the Joint Committee thanking the post 

holder for his contribution to the Crematorium and wishing him well in his 
retirement be sent. 

 
76 AUDITED STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2013/14  
 
 The Finance Manager Technical and Corporate presented the Statement of Accounts for the 

Financial Year ending 31 March 2014 which was due to be signed off by the external auditors, 
KPMG and to receive the Auditors report to those charged with governance. 

 
The Finance Manager Technical and Corporate reported that the external auditors had carried 
out their audit of the 2013-14 Statement of Accounts and had made some minor amendments, 
including some suggested minor presentational adjustments. She stated that the net movement 
on the general fund (after adjustments between accounting basis and funding basis under 
regulations) of £481k had been added to the accumulated reserve for the Crematorium bringing 
the total of that reserve to £1.019m which is being held to fund future works. The total reserves 
as at the 31 March 2014 were £3.287m.  
 

 The Finance Manager Technical and Corporate reported that the only significant change to the 
Statement of Accounts was an accrual of £19k in respect of a credit note for an insurance 
payment paid in the year in error and subsequently refunded during 2014-15 and a net 
adjustment of £2k for cash in transit.  The inclusion of these adjustments along with an 
adjustment in respect of an upward asset revaluation of £63k increased the surplus in the 
Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement from £464k to £549k and after accounting 
for adjustments between accounting basis and funding basis under regulations increased the 
accumulated surplus from £1,002m to £1,019m. 

 
The Finance Manager Technical and Corporate reported that the accounts had been adjusted to 
reflect the requirements of IAS 1 “Presentation of Financial Statements”, with the change in 
accounting policy being applied retrospectively. The amendments of IAS 1 were only a change in 
the presentation requirements of the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement.  
 
The Finance Manager Technical and Corporate reported that the letter of representation 
confirmed to the best of knowledge and belief and having made appropriate enquiries of other 
officers of the Coychurch Crematorium Joint Committee, certain assurances to the Auditors 
regarding the Financial Statements for the Joint Committee for the year ending 31 March 2014.  
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The Auditors had prepared an audit of Financial Statements Report for 2013-14 which 
summarised the key issues identified during the consideration of the Statement of Accounts and 
Annual Governance Statement. 
 
RESOLVED:  That the Joint Committee:- 
 
 (1) Approved the audited Statement of Accounts for  

2013-14. 
 

 (2) Noted and agreed the Letter of Representation to be provided to KPMG and 
the Wales Audit Office. 

 
 (3) Noted the Auditors audit of Financial Statements Report for 2013-14.  
 
77   REVENUE MONITORING STATEMENT 1 APRIL TO 31 JULY 2014   
 
 The Finance Manager Technical and Corporate reported on the details of the income and 

expenditure for the financial year and give a projection of the final projected outturn.  She 
provided an explanation of the variances between the budget and projected outturn and 
informed the Joint Committee that now that Margam Crematorium was fully operational again, 
the level of cremations appeared to have returned back to those of 2012-13 and it was therefore 
prudent that at this stage to reduce the income projection for the year by £100k to reflect this.  
The overall projected surplus for 2014-15 had decreased from £112k budgeted amount to £4k 
after allowing for the budget variations. 

 
 In response to a question from the Joint Committee, the Bereavement Services Manager gave 

an update on the current works being carried out to replace the cremators and that it was hoped 
to present a progress report to the next meeting of Joint Committee.  She stated that the next 
major piece of work to be undertaken at the Crematorium would be the installation of the 
cremators. 

 
 In response to a question from the Joint Committee, the Crematorium Manager and Registrar 

stated that the effect of the Crematorium in Barry was as anticipated and that projected income 
levels were based on 2012/13 financial year when the full effects of the Barry crematorium had 
created a 20% reduction in the number of cremations.  She stated that whilst there had been an 
impact on the number of cremations from residents in Barry itself, funerals of residents living 
near the boundary of the County Borough continued to be held at Coychurch Crematorium as 
well as very large funerals. 

 
 In response to a question from the Joint Committee in relation to the sound system at the 

Crematorium, the Crematorium Manager and Registrar informed the Joint Committee that an 
opportunity had arisen when replacing the sound system to upgrade the system with additional 
speakers installed to enable people attending very large funerals who were unable to get into 
the Crematorium building itself to hear the funeral outside of the main building. 

 
RESOLVED: That the Joint Committee noted the Revenue Monitoring Statement 1 April to 

31 July 2014.  
 
 
The meeting closed at 2.30pm.   


